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Who are we? 

Next issue     

The next issue, covering July and August 2017, will be distributed on            

Sunday 2 July. Copy to David Warnes by Sunday 25 June please.  
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Dear Friends, 

Recently the Vestry asked members of St Martin’s to 

think of five words that best described St Martin’s. 

Thank you for your response – and you can see a    

representation of that response (in a ‘Wordle’) on 

page 4 of this newsletter. The larger the word is         

printed in the Wordle, the more popular it proved,    

and it is perhaps no surprise that words such as 

‘friendly’, ‘inclusive’, ‘welcoming’ and ‘caring’ 

proved popular as ways of describing St Martin’s. 

Such characteristics are important, and certainly not 

to be taken for granted. They are also characteristics 

in which we are all involved – to be caring and welcoming and inclusive         

demands something of all of us. So for the ways in which you make St Martin’s 

the place that it is, thank you. 

Some of the other words are interesting too – biscuits and cake are prominent! 

And it is good that our emphasis on Eco-congregation gets a mention too, 

alongside the desire to learn and grow that is articulated. Given that the exercise 

was undertaken in the hope that the words might help structure our developing 

website, the challenge now is to think about how we can better communicate to 

others, what many of us clearly appreciate so much. 

And it is that desire to communicate and connect which lies behind a Diocesan 

initiative over the summer months called Growing Together. We have already 

started using a prayer at the end of our intercessions each Sunday that focuses 

that desire to grow together. Bishop John is holding a series of roadshows 

around the Diocese, where it is hoped many members of our churches will be 

drawn into reflecting upon and talking about, the Vision and Priorities for our 

church, and what those might demand of us. These roadshows should be            

interesting and, I hope, inspiring occasions. Details of the four venues are given 

on page 14 of the magazine, but I do encourage you, if you are able, to attend 

one of those. Your five words for St Martin’s might prove to be handy as you 

think about what St Martin’s offers, and what we might do better. 

With best wishes, 

 

Letter from

the Rector
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Easter Day Sermon 
Preacher: John Conway  (Jeremiah 31.1-6; Acts 10.34-43; John 20.1-18)     

Woman, why are you weeping? Why are you weeping? 

According to Wikipedia, not the most reliable source I know, but anyway,          

according to Wikipedia, Yeats’ famous lines from his poem The Second Coming, 
were more often quoted in 2016 then in the preceding thirty years. 

Turning and turning in the widening gyre 
The falcon cannot hear the falconer; 

Things fall apart; the centre cannot hold; 
Mere anarchy is loosed upon the world, 

The blood-dimmed tide is loosed, and everywhere 

The ceremony of innocence is drowned; 
The best lack all conviction, while the worst 

Are full of passionate intensity. 

Things fall apart, the centre cannot hold. The best lack all conviction, while the 

worst are full of passionate intensity. Like many others it seems, I too turned to 
those lines when trying to think about how to describe our times, the times in 

which resurrection is to be encountered, and proclaimed this Easter. And it is 
perhaps no surprise that it is these words that resonate in our present, words 

written in 1919, in the exhausted, disillusioned and fearful aftermath of the First 
World War, when that awful clash of nations had burst the bubble of optimism 

felt in the early years of the century, and people feared that there was more      
violence still to come, that a vacuum had been created into which the populist 

demagogues would step and whip up passion: Things fall apart, the centre       

cannot hold. The best lack all conviction, while the worst are full of passionate 
intensity. Words for our times indeed. Whatever our sense of the particular       

reasons for the times we live in, we are probably familiar with the fear and dread 
that Yeats evokes – a sense that the old ways of ordering the world are coming 

apart, and we don’t know what is next. We lack conviction, and we fear and    
suspect that those full of passionate but shallow intensity are even now sweeping 

up and making the future. 

And it is in that context that the question, twice addressed to Mary Magdalene in 

our gospel, struck me: Woman, why are you weeping? Why are you weeping? 

For Mary’s world has of course fallen apart, violence has been loosed on the   

ceremony of innocence that Jesus enacted. And like women throughout the ages, 
she is left trying to pick up the pieces, and hold it together. She has come to tend 

the body of her friend, anoint and care for it, offer the rituals of comfort to ease 
her grief and pain. 

And we too are tempted to respond to fearful times with the comforting rituals of 
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the familiar, with expressions of tenderness towards those we know. We may 

grieve, or lament the state of the world, but at least we can respond by doing 

what we normally do, faithfully, tenderly even, like Mary. 

But that is not what resurrection is. In our Gospel Mary meets an absence – what 

she seeks is not there, the comfort she seeks to bring and to find, is denied her. 

Instead angels, strange figures mark the place of absence – one at the head, the 

other at the feet. Woman why are you weeping? they ask. She is weeping         

because her confusion is deepened, and the one thing she thought she could do 

in this situation is not possible – he is not there, his body is gone. 

And then Jesus himself, no corpse to tend, but a living person, stands              

unrecognised before her, and he too asks her, Woman , why are you weeping? 

Why are you weeping? Because the times are fearful and we are troubled. Even 

the familiar, the expected is not as it should be, is strange. 

But, why are you weeping? For, as this stranger names her, “Mary”, she           

recognises and is given the gift of resurrection. In place of her fear, here is the 

presence of him who Mary had thought gone. Here is a centre to hold onto; 

where things had threatened to fall apart, here the fragments are knit together    

into a living presence that re-names her.  

Why are you weeping? In this quiet garden, away from the rumour of war, of 

politics played out on the world stage, in this quiet garden, receive the gift of the 

resurrection to take away our tears – receive a living presence to ground us, a 

centre that re-gathers the scattered fragments of our lives together, a conviction 

to steer us through our times of inequality and need. Here is life beyond death, 

beyond the violence and betrayals of our world. The resurrection, the gift of this 

day, is what lifts us out of our familiar routines, however tenderly we may enact 

them. “Do not cling to me”, says the Risen Jesus. The resurrection gives us new 

purpose, new energy – as Mary runs to proclaim to the disciples – I have seen 

the Lord. So, go, be not fearful, refuse to be simply comforted, for the Lord of 

love is not dead but alive and he re-names you here. Go and proclaim, in word 

and deed, that fear and violence have not won, and shall not win. For Christ is 

risen.  

And as Peter will say in that first sermon delivered to the people of Jerusalem, 

that we heard in Acts: God raise him on the third day and allowed him to         

appear, not to all the people but to us who were chosen by God as witnesses, 

and who ate and drank with him after he rose from the dead. So, this day, you 

are    invited to eat and drink with him around this table – and so be witnesses of 

his forgiving, living presence among us and in our world. You are chosen for 

that calling -  proclaim, in word and deed, that fear and violence have not won, 

and shall not win. In that conviction, we are re-made and hope is born anew.           

For Christ is risen. He is risen indeed. Alleluia. 
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Coffee Morning 8
th
 April  

In aid of Elinor’s Orphanage, Liberia. 

HUGE thank you to everyone who supported this worthy cause. Together we 

raised £390 which will go a long way in assisting the life and work of Elinor’s       

Orphanage. 

There was a lovely atmosphere in the church – folks enjoying cake and coffee 

and a good blether. 

We will report back later in the year with photographs which Pauline Scott, our 

friend and contact in Liberia, will no doubt send to us. 

St Martin’s ECO Group 

Eco-Congregation Scotland Annual Gathering 
On 22 April, five members of St Martin’s attended the Eco-Congregation       

Scotland Annual Gathering at Burnside-Blairbeth Church of Scotland in                

Rutherglen. 

The main speaker was Alastair McIntosh who has had a life-long interest in    

human ecology and the environment and has written several books on the topic.  

His most recent is Poacherôs Pilgrimage about a long walk he undertook in the 

Hebrides, where he grew up, making ancient holy sites his ‘cairns’ on the        

journey. 

Alastair began by reminding us that whereas outer change to protect the           

environment is important, so is inner change.  We need to be reformed           

spiritually, to sustain the underlying life of the church in its vision to care for 

creation.  

Many of us lead busy lives with no fallow time, no rest, no time apart.  We need 

to balance our busyness with spaces to ‘Be still and know that I am God’; to 

‘Taste and see that God is good’. 

Pilgrimage, or long walks with the intention to be aware of God’s continuing 
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presence in our lives, creates ‘space where God might come upon us’. 

With something of this in mind, Alastair undertook a 12-day walk in 2009 from 

the south of Harris to the north of Lewis, taking in pre-Reformation Celtic       

chapels (‘temples’), healing wells and beehive shielings.  Inside one,                 

St Clement’s, ‘the Iona of the Western Isles’, with a long history of being a      

sacred site dating back to the Druids, are beautifully carved stone panels.  One 

shows the scallop shell of the Camino de Santiago de Compostela, making a 

connection with the old pilgrimage trails of the pre-Reformation era. 

Like a pilgrimage walk, Alastair’s address ranged widely over the religious 

ecology of the islands, showing how the temples and sacred sites venerated 

saints of the early centuries of the church, long before the Reformation and the 

Protestant reaction to such religious traditions. 

Sacred stories abound in the Celtic and Gaelic tradition, like the one of the 

Three Floods – the primordial one from which creation emerged, Noah’s Flood 

from which came God’s promise to preserve creation, and the Flood which is to 

come – a foretelling perhaps of the effects of climate change? 

In this connection Alastair mentioned the ancient story that when this future 

Flood comes, Iona itself will float like a crown over the waters so that the dead 

will rise up dry on the Day of Judgement…. 

Towards the end of his walk he listened to a 

powerful sermon by a Free Church minister 

on Job 12, making the connections with our 

care for creation and the dangers of               

ignoring climate change.  In a subsequent 

conversation with the preacher he was 

asked if he was aware what the one thing is 

that the Devil cannot counterfeit?  In the 

Gaelic tradition it is ómiannô – the ardent 

desire  for good. 

Eco-spirituality is deep in our Celtic           

tradition. We need to discover and cherish 

our inner ardent desire for God, in order to 

sustain our outer work for change.  

Elizabeth South, April 2017 

 

'O be joyful in the Lord, all ye lands.' 

Stained glass window at Burnside-

Blairbeth Church.  Photo by Liz Moir. 
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Hall Booking at St Martin’s CRC 
Dear Friends, 

As many of you know, I look after the bookings for the various areas of the 

building. I enjoy doing it, it’s good to have something to do that can be quite 

challenging in my retirement years. When I’m away on holiday, John kindly 

takes over. 

During May, I’ll qualify for a free TV licence and, although I’m very fortunate 

to be as fit as I am for my age, there is no guarantee that I’ll be around, or        

capable of looking after the hall bookings for much longer. I think it makes a lot 

of sense to look for one, or even two people gradually to take over my duties. 

Do you or, even better, two of you, think you could help me with this work and, 

over a reasonable period of time, take over the responsibilities of looking after 

SMCRC’s hall bookings? I intend to be around until my 110th birthday and, as 

long as I’m capable of doing so, I’ll be happy to supply “back up”. Most of the 

work can be done at home on an ancient HP laptop, which I’m happy to gift to 

SMCRC. If any reader has a younger laptop surplus to requirements which they 

would like to gift to SMCRC, that might be better. 

If you enjoy meeting people and are happy to discuss things like contracts,     

rental costs, security, health and safety etc. etc., then you are just the person/

people I’m looking for. This is voluntary work, there is no salary, but it can be 

very rewarding. 

Please contact me if you are even the tiniest bit interested in doing this. Over the 

next couple of weeks, 

I’ll write a job            

description, which I’ll 

be happy to give to   

anyone interested. 

Thank you for  reading 

this, there is absolutely 

no commitment in 

coming to see me about 

this, I look forward to 

our meeting. 

Best wishes, 

Bob Allen 
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George’s Medal 
In 1967 I was diagnosed with         

Insulin-dependent (Type 1)            

Diabetes. The doctor said I would 

likely die before the end of the      

century, unless I adopted a life of 

balance inside an equilateral triangle 

of diet, exercise and insulin. Well, 

thanks to that early advice, and to 

my parents, to friends, relatives and 

medical staff, who have been a     

support for five decades, I have just 

been awarded The Alan Nabarro 

Medal, by Diabetes UK. The letter 

that accompanied my medal says 

that it is, "in recognition of your    

living with diabetes for over fifty 

years." 

In 1923, fifteen months after the first 

human patients were treated with     

insulin in Toronto, Alan Nabarro    

received insulin. He had been diagnosed with diabetes early in 1922 and given 

six months to live. He was kept alive on a diet devoid of sweets, cakes, bread or 

potatoes, and with a compulsory fast of spinach and cream once a week. He was 

taken away from school and spent much of his time in and out of nursing homes. 

That he survived at all was thanks to the devoted attention of his mother; that he 

was one of the very first patients to receive insulin in the UK was thanks to the 

persistent efforts of his father. 

His life became a balance of diet, exercise and insulin. This enabled graduation 

from University College School, London, and taking a Law degree at London 

University. Thereafter he was admitted to the Roll of Solicitors. During the          

Second World War he was debarred active service by his diabetes, but           

eventually, following insistent appeal, he was accepted to act as an Air Raid 

Warden. In 1944 he was invited to join the Executive Council of The British     

Diabetic Association, now known as Diabetes UK. He welcomed the               

opportunity of putting both his legal expertise and personal experience of        

diabetes at the service of members. At a time when insurance companies looked 

askance at a "diabetic risk", Alan Nabarro fought for fairer cover and premiums. 

He tackled issues related to job discrimination with equal success, and actively    



11 

involved himself in work with young people,      

encouraging them to not limit their expectations of 

achievement just because of diabetes. 

1968 saw Alan Nabarro receive an OBE,           

particularly for his youth work, but also for his life 

working on behalf of other diabetics, through the 

British Diabetic Association. Life long, he battled 

discrimination against people with diabetes. His 

own full, active life was a shining example            

to thousands, whether living with diabetes or      

not. His deep concern and compassionate            

understanding will remain, for me, a source of true 

inspiration. 

Okay, yes, the past fifty years has been a real challenge for me, but, thanks to 

people like Alan Nabarro, it has been made one with which I am able to cope. 

Anyway, whatever I do or say, we all know that the real person who deserves 

this medal is, Elizabeth, my long-suffering spouse! 

George South 

Abseiling for Charity 
On Sunday 28 May at 11.30am, Grenville Barklay will be abseiling off the Forth 

Railway Bridge at the South Queensferry end to raise money for VOCAL.  

Voices of Carers Across      

Lothian (SCO 20755) is        

an Edinburgh-based charity      

supporting and empowering 

unpaid carers in this part of 

Scotland. You can find out 

more about the valuable work 

that they do by visiting their 

website at www.vocal.org.uk 

or by taking the opportunity to 

talk to Grenville at                

St Martin’s on a Sunday 

morning, which is also the 

best time to sign up to sponsor 

him. We wish him every     

success in this daring venture.  
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Letter from Oporto 
Stuart and Jenny Robertson were back from their month of locum ministry in 

Portugal in time for Holy Week. This letter which Stuart wrote from Oporto in 

March gives a flavour of their experiences. 

Scottish weather upon arrival on March 3 has given way to 'unseasonably'      

summer-like weather. Jenny is very happy! 

It is a strange feeling when you realise most of the congregation is + or - your 

own age! A young 80 year old drove us the other day up the coast to near the 

border with Spain. One of the passengers was 94, and our hostess was likewise 

the same age. On Tuesday we are both expecting to visit a 92 year old member. 

Today a lady nearer 90 than 80 came to our Lent Bible Study. Two of the three 

ladies mentioned were originally from Scotland. There are three young Africans 

- one came to the study and asked: “Why are there only old people?”! This is to 

make us all at St Martin's feel like spring chicks. 

My main duties have been conducting Sunday Eucharist (using Anglican       

Common Worship) and I am ably assisted by a lady Reader. This poor lass has to 

cope with a succession of locums changing every month or two. The difficulty, I 

guess, for interested priests is the prospects, or lack of them, for growth. I also 

have the mid-week Eucharist and Lent Study, with a simple lunch.  

The Port trade is what brought many here originally. Families have grown up 

and are scattered across the globe. The church building is exactly 200 years old 

and looks very early Victorian. It has a kind of memorial chapel feel about it, and 

the stained glass is 100 years old. 

Another feature worth mentioning is the British Cemetery and its high              

surrounding wall, which predate the church itself. A Portuguese lady phoned up 

to ask that her late husband's ashes be interred but I had to say: sorry! There are 

very few plots left and they are reserved only for Brits. 

On Thursday 23 March Jenny gives a lecture on the War to the BHS (no jokes 

please!) It's the British Historical Society. I leave you with a little word puzzle - 

no one is quite sure to what the three letters high up in the wrought iron gate of 

the church/cemetery area refer. The letters are B E C. Try us when we get back.  

Blessings 

Stuart and Jenny Robertson 
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Cincinnati Celtic Pilgrimage ‘At Home’ 
Bill and Jenny Brockie are ‘at home’ to the pilgrims on Saturday 17 June from    

2-6pm. Their route includes Iona, Lindisfarne and Durham. As a contrast,         

we have invited Dean Gail Greenwell and any of the group to drop in for          

afternoon tea, if they wish, on their free day in Edinburgh. Most will want to be              

sight-seeing but it is sometimes amusing to visit a local family and see inside 

their home. 

Anyone who would like to join us would be very welcome to add to the local 

colour. Bill and Jenny spent Lent 2001 as guests of Christchurch Cathedral.     

We are enormously grateful for their generosity and have been delighted to keep 

up the connection. The original link was through their late dean, Jim Diamond, 

whom older members may remember at Rowardennan with his family. 

Ladies’ Tea Party 
There will be a Ladies’ Tea Party on Saturday 20th May from 3 till 5pm.        

Currently we have six hostesses, including a church table. If you are able to 

come please let me know.  We also need gifts for the raffle. This is always a     

success and raises a good sum.  The charge this year is a suggested donation of 

£12.50. The money raised is going to the Resource Centre.  The men as usual 

will act as waiters so if you like to help please let Peter Moir know. It will be 

good to see you all there. 

Liz Moir (Mrs) 

St Martin’s Café – Saturday 10
th
 June 

Gorgie Dalry Stenhouse Parish Church is planning a gala day in Murieston Park 

on Saturday 10th June, running from 11am till 3pm, to replace the lost Gorgie/

Dalry Gala. It sounds like it will be more of a Family Fun Day with none of the 

commercial side that had crept in over the years and could be really good fun.  

We have been asked to provide the “Café in the Corner”, as we did for so many 

years, so I am hoping for lots of volunteers to help on the day. This will be for 

lifting and carrying, manning the tea/coffee stall and the home-baking stall,   

making up sandwiches/rolls and of course providing lots of lovely home-baking. 

Please put the date in your diaries and be ready to sign up on the rota which will 

appear in church some time in May. 

Cheers 

Lynn Dailly 
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Church Flowers 
Once again I must thank all who donated money to the Flower Fund. This          

included money raised from the Sunday tea/coffee (after church). Without these 

generous gifts I would not be able to buy the flowers that seem to give pleasure 

to so many. We will have flowers right through until Advent now, so all dona-

tions are both needed and welcomed, no matter how great or small. I will, as al-

ways, make them last as long as possible to lessen the cost. 

Thank you. 

Lynn Dailly 
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May   

Tue 2 7.45pm Vestry Meeting at St Martin’s 

Sun 7 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Easter 4 

  Preacher:  David Warnes  

Sun 14 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Easter 5 

  Preacher: John Conway 

 6.30pm Celebrating Communion  

  Monika’s & Sonia’s Lounge (14 Morrison Crescent) 

Sun 21 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Easter 6 

  Preacher:  David Warnes 

Sun 28 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Easter 7 

  Preacher: John Conway 

 6.30pm Evening Service at St Michael’s  

  Theme: Celebrating Justice 

Calendar: May-June 

Walking Group 
The walks planned for May and June are: 

20th May - Cancelled - Ladies Tea Party 

17th June - Inverkeithing to Aberdour 

More details of the June walk will be given nearer the time. 

Peter Moir 
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June   

Sun 4 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Pentecost 

  Preacher: John Conway 

Sun 11 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Trinity Sunday 

  Preacher:  David Robinson 

 6.30pm Celebrating Communion 

  Monika’s & Sonia’s Lounge (14 Morrison Crescent) 

Sun 18 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Pentecost 2 

  Preacher: John Conway 

Sun 25 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Pentecost 3 

  Preacher: David Warnes 

 6.30pm Evening Service at St Michael’s with Communion 

  Theme:  Celebrating Community 

July   

Sun 2 10.30am Celebrating Communion - Pentecost 4 

  Preacher: John Conway 

Cleaning Rota 
Church to be cleaned ready for        

Sunday… 

4 June  David 

11 June  George & Elizabeth 

18 June  Frank 

25 June  Roderick 

2 July  Stuart & Kate 

9 July  Monika & Liz 

16 July  Penny & Bob 

23 July  David 

 

 

 

30 July  George & Elizabeth 

6 August Frank 

13 August Stuart & Kate 

20 August Monika & Liz 

27 August Roderick 

3 Septem. Penny & Bob 

 


